
ADJOURN: 
Notice is hereby given that:
 A Work Meeting will be held at 5:30 p.m. to discuss miscellaneous matters.
 In the event of an absence of a full quorum, agenda items will be continued to the next regularly scheduled meeting.
 This meeting may involve the use of electronic communications for some of the members of this public body.  The anchor location for the 

meeting  shall  be  the  Layton  City  Council  Chambers,  437  North Wasatch  Drive,  Layton  City.   Members  at  remote  locations may  be 
connected to the meeting telephonically.

 By motion of  the Layton City Council,  pursuant  to Title  52, Chapter  4 of  the Utah Code,  the City Council may vote  to hold  a  closed 
meeting for any of the purposes identified in that chapter.

Date: ___________________________________________     By: ____________________________________________________
                                                                                                                 Thieda Wellman, City Recorder

LAYTON CITY does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, religion, age or disability in the employment or the provision of services.  If you 
are planning to attend this public meeting and, due to a disability, need assistance in understanding or participating in the meeting, please notify Layton City eight or 
more hours in advance of the meeting.  Please contact Kiley Day at 437 North Wasatch Drive, Layton, Utah 84041, 801.336.3825 or 801.336.3820.

REGULAR MEETING AGENDA OF THE
CITY COUNCIL OF LAYTON, UTAH

PUBLIC NOTICE is hereby given that the City Council of Layton, Utah, will hold a regular public meeting in the Council Chambers 
in the City Center Building, 437 North Wasatch Drive, Layton, Utah, commencing at 7:00 PM on March 19, 2015.

AGENDA ITEMS:

1. CALL TO ORDER, PLEDGE, OPENING CEREMONY, RECOGNITION, APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
   A. Minutes of Layton City Council Strategic Planning Work Meeting ­ January 29, 2015
   B. Minutes of Layton City Council Work Meeting ­ February 5, 2015
   C. Minutes of Layton City Council Meeting ­ February 5, 2015

2. MUNICIPAL EVENT ANNOUNCEMENTS:

3. CITIZEN COMMENTS:

4. VERBAL PETITIONS AND PRESENTATIONS:
   A. Proclamation ­ National Fair Housing Month
   B. Proclamation ­ 2014­2015 Layton High School Boys Varsity Basketball Team

5. CONSENT ITEMS:(These items are considered by the City Council to be routine and will be enacted by a single motion. If discussion is 
desired on any particular consent item, that item may be removed from the consent agenda and considered separately.)

   A. Mutual Aid Interlocal Agreement for Utah Public Works Emergency Management ­ Resolution 15­16

   B.  Notification  to  the  Davis  County  Commission  of  Layton  City’s  Intent  to  Submit  an  Opinion  Question  to  Layton  City Residents Regarding a RAMP Tax ­ Resolution 15­17
   C. Parcel Split – Angelika Paxman – Approximately 2500 East 475 North
   D. Amend Layton Municipal Code ­ Title 20 Appendix A, Freeway Sign Corridor Map; Section 20.01.020 Definitions; Section 
20.04.120 (2) Detached Signs; Height Limits; Section 20.05.030 Square Footage and Location Allowed ­ Ordinance 15­12

6. PUBLIC HEARINGS:

7. PLANNING COMMISSION RECOMMENDATIONS:

8. NEW BUSINESS:

9. UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

10. SPECIAL REPORTS:



 
 
 
 

Citizen Comment Guidelines 
 

For the benefit of all who participate in a PUBLIC HEARING or in giving PUBLIC COMMENT during 
a City Council meeting, we respectfully request that the following procedures be observed so that all 
concerned individuals may have an opportunity to speak. 
 
Electronic Information:  An electronic or hard copy of any electronic information presented to the City Council 
must be submitted to the City Recorder by the end of the meeting.  
 
Time: If you are giving public input on any item on the agenda, please limit comments to three (3) minutes. 
If greater time is necessary to discuss the item, the matter may, upon request, be placed on a future City Council 
agenda for further discussion. 
 
New Information: Please limit comments to new information only to avoid repeating the same information 
multiple times. 
 
Spokesperson: Please, if you are part of a large group, select a spokesperson for the group. 
 
Courtesy: Please be courteous to those making comments by avoiding applauding or verbal outbursts either 
in favor of or against what is being said. 
 
Comments: Your comments are important. To give order to the meeting, please direct comments to and 
through the person conducting the meeting. 
 
Thank you. 
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MINUTES OF LAYTON CITY 

COUNCIL STRATEGIC PLANNING  

WORK MEETING     JANUARY 29, 2015; 7:33 P.M. 
 

MAYOR AND COUNCILMEMBERS 

PRESENT:     MAYOR BOB STEVENSON, JOYCE BROWN, 

TOM DAY, JORY FRANCIS, SCOTT FREITAG 

AND JOY PETRO 

 

 

STAFF PRESENT:    ALEX JENSEN, GARY CRANE, BILL WRIGHT, 

PETER MATSON, JAMES (WOODY) WOODRUFF, 

AND THIEDA WELLMAN 

 

OTHERS PRESENT:    KERI BENSON, CLEARFIELD CITY COUNCIL; 

RANDY JEFFRIES, UDOT; AND MIKE BROWN 

AND ROGER BORGENICHT, SHARED 

SOLUTIONS 
 

The meeting was held in the Council Conference Room of the Layton City Center. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Brown opened the meeting and indicated that Mayor Stevenson was running a little late. 

She had everyone introduce themselves. Councilmember Brown turned the time over to Mr. Randy 

Jeffries with UDOT. 

 

DISCUSSION REGARDING WEST DAVIS CORRIDOR ALTERNATIVES 

 

Mr. Randy Jeffries explained the EIS portion of the West Davis Corridor project and the requirement to 

review all alternatives for the project. He said the suggested shared solution alternative was one proposal 

that did not include a new highway, and proposed land use changes within each city. Mr. Jeffries said 

UDOT had been following approved general plans and the Wasatch Front Regional Council adopted land 

use scenario, but this alternative suggested that if there was no highway there would potentially be a 

different land use scenario, which should be studied.  

 

Mr. Jeffries said they had been working with the coalition and UDOT wanted to make sure that they were 

thoroughly evaluating all alternatives. He said as part of this effort, UDOT agreed that if the cities 

accepted the land use changes that the coalition was proposing, then UDOT would consider the shared 

solution alternative as a viable alternative and study it further. Mr. Jeffries said the coalition had been 

presenting their land use scenario to all of the cities. He said UDOT was asking for formal feedback from 
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the cities, which could be in the form of a letter or resolution from the Mayor and Council. Mr. Jeffries 

said they were not asking for any land use change at this time, but they would like to know if Layton City 

felt that the land use changes being proposed were reasonable, which meant were they technically and 

economically feasible. If that were the case, they would like to know if Layton City would be willing to 

change their General Plan in the event that this alternative was ultimately selected. Mr. Jeffries turned the 

time over to Roger Borgenicht. 

 

Mayor Stevenson arrived at 7:38 p.m. 

 

Mr. Roger Borgenicht stated that the State couldn’t build its way out of congestion. He said additional 

highways would not reduce congestion on arterial and collector streets, or at intersections. Mr. Borgenicht 

said they had proposed this shared solution with residents in Davis County because of the challenge with 

the population from 2009 to 2040 growing by 1.4 million, which was a 68% growth. He said the 

prediction was that vehicle miles traveled would grow from 49 million miles to over 90 million miles by 

2040, which was an 84% increase. Mr. Borgenicht said the Regional Transportation Plan had a goal of 

having vehicle miles grow no faster than population, but they believed that continuing to feed 98% of the 

trips by automobile would negate that possibility. He said they also knew that land use and transportation 

affect each other; there would be a different outcome if boulevards, activity centers and town centers were 

built. Mr. Borgenicht said that was part of the Wasatch Choice for 2040.  

 

Mr. Borgenicht displayed a vision map from Wasatch Choice for 2040 that was based on 1/3 of the 

development between now and 2040 being on 3% of the land, with 2/3 being single family homes. He 

said there was a demographic shift with millennials and baby boomers who were asking for something 

different. Mr. Borgenicht said it had been shown in market forces around the country where walkable sub-

urban activity centers could provide another focus for suburban towns to provide that choice. He said the 

shared solution was based on this and the fact that the City had a wonderful I-15 corridor and 

Frontrunner. Mr. Borgenicht said the shared solution was a pilot project for putting on the ground what 

the Wasatch Choice for 2040 was putting forward as a way to grow, and not tank our quality of life as our 

population grew.  

 

Mr. Mike Brown said he used to work for Wasatch Front Regional Council. He said the Wasatch Choice 

for 2040 was a good vision coordinated with the cities relative to land use, but there wasn’t a lot of 

definition on how to get from where we were to where we wanted to be. Mr. Brown said one of the 
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concepts of the shared solution was that part of the reason for congestion on 1-15 was because jobs were 

in Salt Lake City. He said they needed to find a way to motivate companies to locate in northern Davis 

County. Mr. Brown said the opposite would be true if a new freeway was constructed; farms would 

develop faster and there would be some new jobs but mostly it would be housing with jobs remaining in 

Salt Lake City. He said it would also create more environmental harm. 

 

Mr. Brown said the focus needed to be on the transportation grid that was already in place and improving 

arterial capacity. He displayed a map of the shared solution alternative. Mr. Brown indicated that it would 

reduce congestion and create jobs. He displayed a map of proposed bus/rapid transit concepts. Mr. Brown 

indicated that the principles of the shared solution included compact mixed use developments at 

boulevard nodes; boulevard roadway configurations; incentivized transit; connected protected bikeways; 

preventative ramp metering; and strategically placed 1-15 overpasses. 

 

Mr. Brown displayed conceptual drawings of proposed cross sections of streets that included protected 

bike paths. He discussed the great example at Farmington Station. 

 

Councilmember Brown said Farmington Station didn’t have a lot of high paying jobs that kept residents 

in Farmington from commuting to Salt Lake City.  

 

Mr. Brown said that was correct. He said the higher paying tech jobs were ending up in Utah County for 

the most part. He said there were plenty of companies that could select Davis County as a location. 

 

Mr. Borgenicht said PluralSight was a technical company locating in Farmington Station that had about 

200 employees.  

 

Councilmember Freitag asked what the residential element was of Farmington Station. He said 

Farmington Station was still primarily a vehicle supported or driven development.  

 

Mr. Brown said that was correct. 

 

Mr. Borgenicht said there were hundreds of housing units just north and west of Park Lane.  

 

Councilmember Brown said most of those people would not want to cross that busy road with their 
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children, either walking or on bikes. She made several comments about biking being a recreational use in 

Utah and not for commuting. Utah had large families and families didn’t commute by bike. 

Councilmember Brown said winter weather also created a huge impact.  

 

Mr. Brown said he would agree; this was America and Americans drove cars. He said there would never 

be a development that wasn’t mostly serviced by automobile. Mr. Brown said that wasn’t the goal; the 

goal was to increase the share of trips that occurred by something other than automobile. He said it was 

also about reducing the trip length.  

 

Councilmember Francis mentioned the West Layton Village project and the problems that one isolated 

General Plan amendment caused.  

 

Mr. Brown said it was possible that in that instance it wasn’t the right location, but maybe there were 

other locations, such as Main Street, where people could support it. He said it was a matter of testing the 

water.  

 

Councilmember Day asked if Farmington City had any plans to connect the high density housing to 

Farmington Station with things such as pedestrian overpasses or underpasses.  

 

Mr. Borgenicht said they did have some plans for changes to that area.  

 

Councilmember Brown said even if bike lanes were added under or over Park Lane, Utahns didn’t 

commute by bike, or go to the grocery store on a bike.  

 

Mr. Borgenicht said that was correct, but they were looking at the peak demand times; work trips.  

 

Mr. Brown said their model considered that 2/3 of the homes would be single family homes. He said 

currently 1 to 1 ½% of work trips per day were serviced by bike. Mr. Brown said through their proposals 

they might be able to increase that to 3%. He said even if it was being used primarily for a recreational 

use, there wasn’t a problem with that. 

 

Councilmember Brown said no one on the Council had a problem with increased recreational options or 

trails, it just wasn’t moving traffic.  
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Mr. Brown said that was why they were calling this a shared solution; they recognized that all of these 

small projects couldn’t compete with a freeway. He said the combination of a bunch of them together 

would add up to a pretty significant result. Mr. Brown said it wasn’t hard to compete with this particular 

freeway; this freeway would not be a heavily used freeway. He said it would take just enough congestion 

away from I-15 that I-15 could work okay in 2040; but it was a lot of money and it wasn’t being used to 

the level you would expect.  

 

Mr. Jeffries said right now Legacy Parkway had 23,000 cars a day; the West Davis Corridor would have 

30,000 cars a day. He said you couldn’t say that it would be underutilized; it would meet the intended use 

of the freeway.  

 

Councilmember Brown said the idea of building a new road was that in the beginning it would not be at 

capacity, but in the future it would be. 

 

Mr. Jeffries said the idea was that it would have a 20 year life.  

 

Mr. Brown showed data relative to the expected congestion in various scenarios. He said the shared 

solution compared very well with the other alternatives relative to congestion, but was about 50% better 

with east/west movement. Mr. Brown said the general congestion was about 30% better with the shared 

solution. He displayed maps and highlighted the areas of congestion in 2040 with three scenarios; no 

build, building of the freeway, and the shared solution.  

 

Mr. Brown displayed a map of the Layton area with proposed land uses.  

 

Councilmember Brown asked if the map showed apartments all along Main Street. 

 

Mr. Brown said there was a generalization that along the boulevards, they would hope that communities 

could change their zoning to mixed use. He said that didn’t mean it would only be apartments; it may not 

be apartments at all; it was completely market driven. Mr. Brown said there was a lot of evidence that 

communities had too much general commercial along boulevards. He said there was not enough demand 

for retail to be everywhere.  
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Mr. Brown said this would allow for the option of apartments or condominiums. He said they would hope 

for mixed use zoning and form based code so that the focus was on the quality of what was built. 

 

Councilmember Freitag asked how much of the proposed land use changes had to take place in order for 

the shared solution to meet its goals relative to transportation impacts. 

 

Mr. Brown said it might not be much at all; it might not require much action by cities. He said the big 

picture goal was to get jobs into Davis County. Mr. Brown said if jobs were brought in, people wouldn’t 

commute as far. He said the more you mixed uses the more likely it would be that someone would walk to 

restaurants or work. Mr. Brown said if the streets were beautified the City might not have to do much else 

to increase the odds of attracting jobs into the area. He said in order for people to live in the area the City 

might need to make more locations in the City legal for mixed use zoning. Mr. Brown said there was the 

likelihood that the more action the City took to support mixed use zoning the more it would help.  

 

Councilmember Petro asked where they came up with their model. 

 

Mr. Borgenicht said it was a UDOT model that measured land use and transportation infrastructure to 

determine congestion.  

 

Mr. Brown explained the model.  

 

Councilmember Brown asked what other streets in Layton would be considered boulevards besides Main 

Street and Hill Field Road. She said other than Main Street, Highway 193 and Hill Field Road, there 

weren’t other streets in the City that were 100 feet wide. Councilmember Brown said any other street 

would require the taking of homes.  

 

Mr. Borgenicht said those were the main ones they had identified as boulevards. 

 

Councilmember Brown said Layton’s main traffic problems were with east/west movement; Gordon 

Avenue, Antelope Drive, Gentile Street; etc. She said if those were made into boulevards they would be 

taking out homes. Councilmember Brown said none of this addressed any of those traffic problems. She 

said the West Davis Corridor would relieve east/west traffic problems on those streets.  
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Mr. Borgenicht said the models showed most of the congestion along the I-15 corridor and that east/west 

congestion would be lowered by almost 50%.  

 

Bill Wright, Community and Economic Development Director, said the statement that this wouldn’t be a 

significant change was misleading. He said near the Frontrunner Station they had identified that their 

solution would need to have 1,245 households; right now there were 156 at Kays Crossing. Bill said it 

would grow from 156 units to 1,245, and the employment would also grow to 2,900 employees. He said 

that was significant.  

 

Bill said from the Frontrunner Station north to Hill Field Road along Main Street, their model showed 

that that corridor would grow to have 1,456 dwelling units. He said at the mall area they were showing a 

growth of 1,700 dwelling units, and there were currently about 400 in that area. Bill said this would be a 

significant change for Layton City. 

 

Mr. Brown said they would need to look at the actual geographical coverage; there may be more acreage. 

He said at this moment they were not exactly sure which variables were making the most contribution to 

the reduction in congestion. Mr. Brown said they had proposed things on I-15; they proposed innovative 

intersections; etc. He said what they did know was that the combination of everything had a pretty big 

effect. Mr. Brown said they wouldn’t know what the impact of 1,200 units on the Frontrunner site would 

be until they got rid of those units and then tested the model again.  

 

There was discussion about various impacts to the model.  

 

Councilmember Day asked if the model would be tested again with various components eliminated to 

verify what the impacts would be. 

 

Mr. Jeffries said every city had been asked to look at the proposal for their city, and they would only be 

coming to the cities once. They would not bring multiple modified proposals back to the City. He said if a 

city didn’t accept the land use, those assumptions would be taken out of the model.  

 

Councilmember Brown said the City hoped that there would eventually be a hospital and medical 

buildings in the TOD zoned area that would have high income jobs, but it wouldn’t be 2,900 jobs at one 

hospital.  



D  R  A  F  T 
 

 

Minutes of Layton City Council Strategic Planning Work Meeting, January 29, 2015 
8

 

Councilmember Freitag said you couldn’t have both; a hospital and 2,900 jobs. 

 

Keri Benson, Clearfield Councilmember, asked where the jobs would come from; what research had been 

done on companies coming to the area.   

 

Mr. Borgenicht said they had talked with developers and UDOT had just agreed to bring in one of the 

most reputable national firms to look at those questions. He said typical office jobs and higher paying 

jobs looked at transit rich locations. Mr. Borgenicht said they would have that information probably in the 

near future.  

 

Mr. Jeffries said they wanted the cities to indicate if this was something they envisioned for their city. He 

said whether or not the transportation side of it would work would be something UDOT would figure out; 

whether or not it was something the markets would support, they had consultants that could figure that 

out. Mr. Jeffries said the land use proposal, including the types of developments; was that something the 

City would support. Was it something the City felt was reasonable for their City? He said the market 

analysis results would probably not be available for each city and they didn’t have the transportation 

analysis available for each city, but he felt that the three were independent.  

 

Councilmember Brown said there had been a lot of new jobs created in Utah County, but when you 

considered where those jobs were located, you didn’t see big apartment buildings. She said those people 

were still commuting from somewhere to get to that area. Councilmember Brown said some of the things 

that brought those companies to that area were the expansion of I-15 and the other new roads in the area 

that helped move traffic to those businesses. She said by just putting people in the area didn’t bring jobs.  

 

Councilmember Brown said Layton City had spent countless hours looking at what the population was 

going to be in 2040, and how they could make sure there was sufficient water, roads, etc., to service the 

people. She said this model was adding people that the City might not be able to service, and in the 

process removing some of the commercial development to put in more housing. Commercial development 

was a large portion of what paid for the services.  

 

Councilmember Francis said he didn’t see definitive answers. He said if the City tried to zone for 3,000 

apartments, he would run for his life. Councilmember Francis said it was a big issue with the West 
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Layton Village area because it allowed for apartments.  

 

Mr. Brown said that was because it was on rural farmland. 

 

Councilmember Brown said no; it was also the fact that the people were concerned with impacts to 

schools, churches, roads, etc. She asked how long the West Davis Corridor had been in the planning 

stages. 

 

Mr. Jeffries said this study had been ongoing for five years, but it went back much further than that. 

 

Councilmember Brown asked why we were at this late of a date and all of a sudden they were proposing 

this solution. They could have come to any of the public meetings that she had attended over the years; 

why were they able to put their foot in the door at this late date.  

 

Mr. Borgenicht said they presented comments in 2010. 

 

Councilmember Brown said those comments must not have gotten any ground. She said she was having a 

hard time with there being a very small group that was putting its foot in the door when she was trying to 

do what was best for the entire community. 

 

Councilmember Petro said she felt that they were putting the cart before the horse; they needed the 

information from the studies. 

 

Mr. Brown said UDOT could only react to a proposal for an alternative. In the past it was more of a 

conversation of wishing there was another way; UDOT couldn’t react to that. 

 

Mr. Borgenicht said they had talked about the shared solution during the comment time period, but 

UDOT didn’t respond to it in writing. 

 

Mr. Jeffries said the point of this meeting was not to talk about one alternative versus another. He said 

there were 46 alternatives, and anybody that wanted to propose any type of alternative had ample 

opportunity to do that, and every comment was responded to. 
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Councilmember Petro asked what UDOT hoped to get out of this meeting. 

 

Mr. Jeffries said his goal was to make sure the Council understood what the land use proposal was, and 

for Layton City to discuss that proposal. He said UDOT needed a formal response from the City with 

feedback on the proposal; whether the City felt that it was reasonable or not. Mr. Jeffries said his goal 

tonight was to make sure the Council understood the land use proposal. 

 

Councilmember Petro asked what the time frame was. 

 

Mr. Jeffries said the City could take as much time as needed. He said they were hoping to see feedback by 

mid February, but if that was too soon UDOT would be patient.  

 

Councilmember Freitag said the land use question was enormous and had an enormous impact in Layton 

by what they had seen this evening. He said in trying to determine if that made sense or not, he needed to 

know if that much change could happen and how much it would cost. Councilmember Freitag said he 

didn’t think they would get those answers in the next two weeks, and he didn’t know any councilmember 

that would make that big of a decision on land use changes without knowing some of that information. He 

said any decision the Council would give would have to be based on a little bit of data and information. 

Councilmember Freitag said the economics of it was a big part and the Council would have to consider 

that. 

 

Councilmember Freitag said the two block project that happened in Salt Lake City cost 1.5 billion dollars 

and was all private funds. He asked if the City decided to move forward with the proposal, would the 

funding be there to make it happen without the cities contributing significantly.  

 

Mr. Jeffries said UDOT would do the roadway work and UTA would do the transit, but the funding for 

these types of developments would come from the development community. He said the City would be 

responsible for landscape improvements in the rights of way and there were some grants available for 

those betterments. Mr. Jeffries said UDOT could contribute ¾% toward those betterments, but ultimately 

they became the responsibility of the developer.  

 

There was discussion about the costs associated with the various alternative proposals. Cost had not been 

determined on the shared solution proposal. 
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Mr. Jeffries said they didn’t need a final answer from the City tonight; they just needed enough 

information from the City to know if it was worth spending the time to study this alternative in greater 

detail to work out what the costs were, and to see what the impacts would be. He said if the cities did not 

feel that it was reasonable, then they probably shouldn’t spend the time to determine those things. 

 

Councilmember Petro asked how many cities had already received this presentation. 

 

Mr. Jeffries said Layton was their third city; they still had about ten to go. 

 

Councilmember Brown said she didn’t see East Gate considered in this proposal, or the business nod that 

had been planned at the West Davis Corridor connection. She said there was no consideration for the 

issues of moving traffic east and west. Councilmember Brown said the City had been working on these 

types of issues for many years, but they would not get the City to 2040. She said there was congestion on 

Main Street, Hill Field Road, and Antelope Drive, and with the solutions the City had already been 

working on for this next year it still wouldn’t get the City to 2040, much less with all the proposed 

additional housing units to these areas.  

 

Councilmember Francis asked Mr. Brown and Mr. Borgenicht what their objection was to the West Davis 

Corridor. 

 

Mr. Brown said for him it wasn’t so much an objection to the West Davis Corridor, but if he had 

$700,000,000 he would spend it in these types of community building ways and tackle that problem first. 

He said relative to the land use question, he thought that it was likely with this discussion, this would not 

be desirable to Layton City. Mr. Brown said he could appreciate that the numbers of housing units 

proposed in the shared solution might not be reasonable, but he would hope that the City would suggest 

what might be reasonable and not close the door on this idea.  

 

Gary Crane, City Attorney, said the shared solution relied a lot on changes the City might be willing to 

make in the future. He said the West Davis Corridor relied on what the City’s current Master Plan had 

designated, which was the safe place to be because people had already agreed to it. Gary said there were 

two different types of bodies that made decisions in the State of Utah; one was the elected officials and 

the other was the people through referenda or initiatives. He said a lot of the shared solution was relying 
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on what individual and private developers would bring to the community, and would rely on private 

investment. Gary said UDOT would only build the roads and they would not invest in the betterments 

being proposed. He said the City might say that this was fantastic and they wanted 500 units in a given 

area; master plan it and try to rezone for it, and then the public could said no way were you going to put 

that many units in that area, or no way were you going to put mixed use in that area, or they didn’t believe 

in form based code. He said this is what happened the last time the City tried this with the West Layton 

Village Center. 

 

Gary said the shared solution hadn’t taken into consideration the incredible risk of another form of 

government called the vote by the people. He said citizens could easily stop this from coming together 

even if the City loved it. Gary said it was stopped out west on 106 acres. He said it was happening more 

and more, and the courts were not only saying you could do it on zoning issues but they were saying you 

could do it on something as small as a development agreement or a subdivision. All of these could be 

taken to a vote through the referendum process. Gary said that was ominous for a governing body that 

was looking at giving up this other possibility, which accommodated the current Master Plan, and bet on 

this with the idea that everybody in Layton was going to go along with it.  

 

Gary said he would like to see extensive information about a referendum and how they would propose to 

deal with that if this proposal moved forward. He said the Council had to consider the possibility that the 

people would take this to a referendum and reverse the decision. 

 

Mr. Brown said right now they were not sure if the land use element of the shared solution was 50% of 

the benefit or 10% of the benefit. He said it wouldn’t be that challenging to run the same model with the 

other land use element. Mr. Brown said that would help answer a lot of the questions. He said they might 

be able to rely on the market based part of the jobs attraction, which was a separate issue. Mr. Brown said 

he felt that the beautiful arterial streets and walkableness of it was worth making an attempt.  

 

Mr. Borgenicht said besides the impacts of the West Davis Corridor to neighborhoods, this was an air 

quality issue. He said there was a study published in August 2014 on the background air quality and 

mitigation strategies for the Mountain View Corridor, and the study talked about the link between nearby 

roadway air pollution and the number of health affects including the onset of childhood asthma and 

impaired lung function. Mr. Borgenicht said there were five schools that would be within 500 feet of the 

roadway. 
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Mr. Borgenicht said it would increase miles traveled, it would increase auto dependence and increase air 

pollution. He said freeways typically divided communities, boulevards bound them together. Mr. 

Borgenicht displayed a picture of a rundown main street with pawn shops, overhead power lines and 

blighted conditions. He said they would spend $700,000,000 on the freeway and there would be no 

money to beautify the local streets.  

 

Councilmember Freitag said he appreciated what Mr. Borgenicht said, and from a 10,000 foot level most 

people would not disagree with him. He said there was no money set aside to fix the local streets; where 

would the money come from. 

 

Mr. Borgenicht said it would come from the project funds. 

 

Councilmember Brown said the money slated for the West Davis Corridor would not improve all the 

local streets. 

 

Mr. Jeffries said transportation funds would not be used to put power lines underground, and the 

landscaping would not be funded beyond the ¾%.  

 

Councilmember Day asked Mr. Jeffries if he was saying that if $700,000,000 was not spent building the 

West Davis Corridor then that money would go to the cities. 

 

Mr. Jeffries said that would be a legislative decision.  

 

Councilmember Brown said it may go to Utah County. 

 

Mr. Brown said his point was that if the money was spent on the Corridor, it was pretty certain that there 

wouldn’t be any money left over to beautify local streets and there might not be any funding anyway 

because of policy. He said he cared about public money being spent wisely. Mr. Brown said in his 

opinion it was wise to spend the money on the Corridor, but it was wiser to spend the money on local 

streets. He said spending money to move more cars to Salt Lake City would not attract jobs to this area. 

Mr. Brown said we had to want it first; policies could change and funding could become available.  
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Mr. Borgenicht said looking out 25 years; things would be very different than they were today. He read a 

UDOT policy that considered bicycle and pedestrian trails as aesthetic features and not as potential 

transportation modes. Mr. Borgenicht said the world was changing; the Active Transportation Committee, 

and Davis County was a leader in that, was moving towards a change where people biked to Frontrunner; 

where people biked in communities where there were connected, protected bikeways. He said UDOT had 

a wonderful active policy that they completed last year, but it had to go from policy down to 

implementation. Mr. Borgenicht said he felt that policies would change and 2040 would be very different 

than it was today. If we wanted to grow up to be Los Angeles we would continue to feed the 98% of trips 

that were done by automobile, but if we wanted to try to deal with the peak hour traffic by getting people 

on transit, it would be a very big change.  

 

Mr. Borgenicht said this was a complicated issue. He said the numbers in the model needed to be adjusted 

based on reasonableness and market based consulting, but they had to start somewhere. Mr. Borgenicht 

said the numbers presented in the model were not final numbers, they were a beginning point, that could 

reduce vehicle miles traveled and improve air quality.  

 

Councilmember Freitag expressed appreciation for the work that had been done. He said it was something 

different and something for the Council to consider.  

 

The meeting adjourned at 9:16 p.m. 

 

 

 

 

__________________________________ 

Thieda Wellman, City Recorder 
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MINUTES OF LAYTON CITY 

COUNCIL WORK MEETING  FEBRUARY 5, 2015; 5:31 P.M. 
 

MAYOR AND COUNCILMEMBERS 

PRESENT:     MAYOR BOB STEVENSON, JOYCE BROWN, 

TOM DAY, JORY FRANCIS, SCOTT FREITAG 

AND JOY PETRO 

 

 

STAFF PRESENT:    ALEX JENSEN, GARY CRANE, TRACY 

PROBERT, DAVID PRICE, BILL WRIGHT, KENT 

ANDERSEN, TERRY COBURN, JAMES (WOODY) 

WOODRUFF, AND TORI CAMPBELL 

 

 

The meeting was held in the Council Conference Room of the Layton City Center. 

 

Mayor Pro Tem Brown opened the meeting and indicated that Mayor Stevenson and Councilmember 

Francis were running a little late. She turned the time over to Staff. 

 

AGENDA: 

 

FINANCIAL UPDATE 

 

Tracy Probert, Finance Director, indicated that the City had collected five months of sales tax revenue for 

this year. He said all five months had been over $1,000,000 each in collected sales tax; last year at this 

point there were only two months where the sales tax was over $1,000,000. Tracy said sales tax was about 

$300,000 ahead of last year, or 6%. He said other revenues were looking good and were in line with 

where they should be.  

 

INNOPRISE CONTRACT PAYMENT TERMS AMENDMENT 

 

Tracy Probert said shortly after the agreement was signed with Innoprise in December for the new 

financial software, they came to the City with an offer to extend the ability to pay for the services portion 

of the contract. He said it didn’t increase the price or anything, but instead of being required to pay that 

within 120 days, they had extended it through this calendar year. Tracy said the amendment to the 

contract simply laid out those payments from February through December, rather than within 120 days. 
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MID-YEAR BUDGET AMENDMENTS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2014-2015 

 

Tracy Probert reviewed proposed mid-year budget amendments for fiscal year 2014-2015. He said so far 

this year in the general fund approximately $175,000 in amendments had been made with $102,000 

coming from appropriation of fund balance. Tracy said of the $102,000, $64,000 was related to the health 

insurance increase that was discussed in December; and $25,000 was additional money for the boiler at 

the Central Davis Armory. Tracy said there was an additional $60,000 in grant revenue that was 

unanticipated, which needed to be recognized, and there was $12,000 in other revenues received.  

 

Tracy said in the CDBG fund they were re-appropriating $19,000 from prior year grants toward the 

school house projects with the Davis School District; in the impact fee fund they were appropriating 

$8,000 for the park impact fee study; in the E911 dispatch fund at the end of last year there was a budget 

amendment to pay for the Spillman server and that money needed to be taken out of the current year 

budget; and in the water fund $162,000 was appropriated for the water meter replacement project. He said 

every year the City budgeted money for water meter replacement and the funds weren’t keeping up with 

the need.  

 

Tracy said after an analysis of the water meters it was determined that there were some that were out of 

warranty, and some that were close to being out of warranty that were providing inaccurate reads. He said 

a few water projects were re-prioritized so that water meter replacement could be placed on a four year 

schedule allowing for complete replacement over the next four years; some this year and then larger 

amounts in the next three years.  

 

Councilmember Brown asked if these would be residential meters. She asked if anything had to be dug 

up. 

 

Tracy said there would be commercial and residential replacements. He said most of the replacements 

would be for the registers that sat on top of the meters in existing meter boxes; nothing would be dug up. 

Tracy said the life of the batteries in the registers was 10 years. Most of the City’s meters were installed 

through a bonding agreement in 2003.  

 

Tracy said in the EMS fund $30,000 would be appropriated for new EKG and defibrillator equipment; in 

the storm water fund $1,500 would be appropriated for merit increases above estimates for employees in 

the storm water fund; and all of the funds, other than the general fund, had to have adjustments for the 
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increased health insurance cost in the amount of $18,000.  

 

Councilmember Freitag asked if this had already taken place or was Staff proposing that it take place this 

budget year. 

 

Tracy said the amendments were being presented now, and a public hearing was scheduled for the next 

Council meeting to adopt the amendments. He said this would give the Council time to review the 

proposed amendments and get any concerns to him before the public hearing. Tracy said most of these 

had been discussed in the past.  

 

Councilmember Petro asked if the amount allocated for the Parks and Recreation fee analysis was 

additional funds needed. 

 

David Price, Parks and Recreation Director, said it was the total amount needed to do the park impact fee 

analysis.  

 

Mayor Stevenson arrived at 5:38 p.m. 

 

Tracy said at some point in the year the City had to realign money with what it had agreed to do. He said 

as long as there was money in the budget, it was okay to go ahead and spend the money, but at some point 

the budget had to be realigned. Tracy said in the past this was only done at the end of the year, but he felt 

that it was a better approach to do it mid-year.  

 

DISCUSSION – PARKS AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT PROJECTS – NEIGHBORHOOD 

PARK AT 3500 NORTH 2100 EAST, AND PARKS AND RECREATION MASTER PLAN 

UPDATE 

 

David Price said Staff wanted to update the Council on two projects.  

 

Councilmember Brown said that on the conceptual drawing of the park it still excluded the parcel with the 

cell tower. She asked if Staff had gotten that resolved.  

 

David indicated that nothing had yet been decided on that. He said currently Wasatch Integrated was 

working with the leaseholder to have that removed from the property.  
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David reviewed the conceptual map of the park with the Council. He said the biggest change from 

previous concepts was that the parking area was moved to the west side. David indicated that there would 

be a soccer field, basketball court, tennis court and pickleball court. He said the exercise equipment had 

been centralized near the playground area. David said if the Council approved the conceptual drawing, 

Staff would move forward with construction drawings with the architect. He said they anticipated putting 

the project out for bid early this spring.  

 

Councilmember Francis arrived at 5:44 p.m. 

 

Councilmember Day asked if the native element would be irrigated.   

 

David said the native grass would get a little bit of water, but it wouldn’t be fully irrigated.  

 

Councilmember Brown asked if the play area for older children would still incorporate the hillside and 

have a climbing wall. 

 

David said they were still looking at several different types of play equipment. He said the rock climbing 

walls were terribly expensive, but they were looking at some other climbing elements. David said they 

hadn’t narrowed it down to specific equipment yet.  

 

David said the second project they wanted to update the Council on was the Parks and Recreation element 

of the General Plan, and hiring an outside consultant. He said that element was last updated in 1995. 

David said Staff had been trying to update the Plan internally, with Scott Carter updating the trail section, 

and a user survey was conducted. He said at this point Staff would like to hire an outside consultant to 

finalize the project. David said it was a timing issue and a professional level of service issue. He said 

Staff would like to have it done in conjunction with the impact fee analysis. David said both documents 

should work together and support each other. He said the Master Plan element of the General Plan helped 

set service levels that were crucial to the park impact fee analysis.  

 

David said the consultant that had submitted a proposal was Landmark Design. He said they were 

recommended by Susie Becker, with Zions Bank, who was the consultant doing the impact fee analysis. 

David reviewed the scope of work that would be done.  

 

Councilmember Day asked how long it would take. 
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David indicated that it would be done in July. 

 

Councilmember Freitag asked when they would begin and how it would be funded. 

 

David said they would begin as soon as Council gave the okay and it would be funded through impact 

fees. 

 

Councilmember Freitag asked why Staff chose not to do an RFP. 

 

David said after talking with Ms. Becker and other cities that had done this type of work, there were not 

many people qualified to do the work. He said in addition to providing a cost for doing the work, 

Landmark provided information about what other cities had paid for the same type of study. David said 

the cost to do Layton’s study was less than other cities because of the work that had already been done in-

house. He said the City Staff would like to be involved in the first element with the Public Hearings. 

 

Councilmember Freitag asked if they looked at outside elements like cultural issues. 

 

David said yes; they looked at trails and cultural items as well. He said there was a lot of public 

involvement in prioritizing needs.  

 

Councilmember Freitag said the document should be directed to the Council, not the public, but with 

feedback from the public. He said the ultimate document would be based on public feedback and 

direction from the Council. 

 

David said the early part of the Master Plan process was an outreach to the public. They tried to receive 

information from the public to help the Council make the decisions further down the process. He said the 

public input was to help the Council know what the citizens wanted, but it would always be the Council’s 

decision to set the priorities. 

 

Councilmember Freitag said it wouldn’t be terribly useful for the Council to receive a document that 

showed all the wants of the community, but it was something that couldn’t be attained by the Council or it 

was in a different direction than what the Council had gone, meaning had the Council given direction 

ahead of time for where it sees parks and recreation opportunities, or were they waiting to get the 

feedback before making those decisions.  
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David said it should be handled in steps. He said not only would they look to see how the City handled 

things in the past, they would ask the public for information they could provide, and then they would 

come back to the Council to set the parameters on how they wanted to move forward. David said the 

document needed the Council’s input. 

 

Alex Jensen, City Manager, said it would be best to have a meeting with the consultants and the Council 

so that the parameters of the analysis were clear and the direction of the Council was clear. He said he 

understood exactly what Councilmember Freitag was stating. 

 

Councilmember Freitag said he didn’t see in their proposal where that came in; it was an option category 

to have discussions with the Planning Commission or Council.  

 

Alex said it couldn’t be optional. He said in his view they were an extension of the Council; they were a 

tool the Council and City had chosen to use to gather information and help to provide input that would 

allow the Council to more effectively make decisions. Alex said it had to be driven by the Council and 

City, not the other way around.  

 

David said he thought that they may need to demonstrate that stronger as they worked through the 

proposal. He said one of the first elements was setting up of the project management team. David said the 

team would meet four times and was made up of Staff and the Council.  

 

Alex asked if there were any concerns in terms of the direction Staff was heading. 

 

Councilmember Freitag said in Task 7 of the agreement it should state that, “Landmark Design will” 

instead of “can.”  

 

Discussion suggested having a review with the Council at the beginning of the project, in the middle, and 

at the end.  

 

DISCUSSION – 2015 REVISED DEVELOPMENT GUIDELINES AND DESIGN STANDARDS 

 

James “Woody” Woodruff, City Engineer, presented the Revised Developmental Guidelines and Design 

Standards. He mentioned that some corrections and updates needed to take place. 

 

Woody talked about new water meters for culinary water that were being adopted into development 
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standards. He said the new meters would be ultra sonic and more accurate.  

 

Woody indicated that new State regulations were being included in the standards. He discussed 

corrections made to the guidelines relative to land drains. Woody said the City had required developers to 

do traffic impact studies, but there were no formal documents in the regulations to help clarify those 

requirements. He said based on the type of development, a table had been established with guidelines on 

how big of an area would need to be studied with respect to intersections and other safety measures within 

the area.  

 

Mayor Stevenson asked if a certain developer came in and presented their impact study, what would the 

City do. 

 

Woody said the City would sit down with the developer and try to mitigate any problems. It would vary 

depending on the problems.  

 

Mayor Stevenson asked if the City had been doing that in the past. 

 

Woody said yes to some degree, based on the Master Plan and studies they provided to the City.  

 

Mayor Stevenson asked for an example of what the mitigation would be. 

 

Woody said in the past some developers had participated in signals, and some had helped establish 

turning movements and striping; similar to what UDOT would require at certain intersections. He said 

most impacts in the past had been minor.  

 

Alex Jensen said with the Legacy Village development they were responsible for certain legs of the signal 

at Fairfield Road and Cherry Lane. He said another one being discussed was the WinCo site.  

 

Woody said with the WinCo site there would be a right turn movement lane and one leg of the signal that 

they would be responsible for.  

 

Councilmember Petro asked about the Gentile Street and Wasatch Drive intersection. 

 

Woody said a full signal was planned for that intersection. He said they would be installing that entire 

signal. Woody said there would be other impacts with the widening of Gentile Street in that area.  
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Woody said the last item that had been a concern to Staff was regarding developers not finishing sidewalk 

improvements, sometimes for long periods of time. He mentioned that the City had a meeting scheduled 

with the development community at the end of the month. Woody mentioned that some other 

communities made developers install sidewalks up front, but then there were concerns with construction 

vehicles damaging the infrastructure during the building phase. He indicated that some cities required 

cement for foundations to be pumped, which helped protect the infrastructure by not having cement trucks 

backing onto the building site. Woody said some of these concerns would be discussed at the meeting 

with developers. He said Staff would like to see sidewalks installed sooner rather than later. Woody said 

the intent was to look for what was best for the City.   

 

Councilmember Brown said what Staff was trying to keep from happening was that if all but one lot was 

built in a subdivision, someone wouldn’t have to go out into the street to walk around that one lot; it 

would have a sidewalk. 

 

Woody said yes; typically when a subdivision was under construction, the roads were inundated with 

contractors. The only safe place for residents to walk was on a sidewalk; if there wasn’t a sidewalk it 

could be dangerous for pedestrians. Woody said on the other hand, it could be expensive for developers 

that had to replace damaged sidewalk.  

 

Councilmember Petro asked if that could be closely considered for areas where children were walking to 

schools. She said there was an issue with that near the Layton Parkway where children were going 

through a subdivision that was under construction to access the school. Councilmember Petro said she felt 

that it should be mandated where children were walking to schools.  

 

Councilmember Freitag said they just finished the last house in his subdivision; it had been eight years 

without a sidewalk on that one lot. 

 

Councilmember Day mentioned that the Evergreen Farms subdivision had all the sidewalks installed up 

front.  

 

Woody said that was the problem associated with this. He said Staff felt that the sidewalk was part of the 

roadway network and infrastructure. Woody said a lot of communities required sidewalks to be installed 

up front. 
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Councilmember Francis asked if there were problems with damaging sidewalks when building homes. 

 

Alex said yes. 

 

Councilmember Francis asked how you would balance that. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said that was exactly what Woody was talking about. He said on new subdivisions 

where there was new concrete, by the time you got through constructing homes, probably 60% of the 

sidewalks were broken up. Mayor Stevenson said when trying to remove damaged pieces of sidewalk it 

was difficult not to damage additional sidewalk. He said the cost of removal and disposal was very high 

and very often much more than the cost of installation.  

 

Councilmember Freitag asked about sidewalk in temporary turnarounds; the turnaround by him had been 

there for eight years without sidewalk. 

 

Woody said this would be the same type of situation. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said this type of situation, where it had gone on for eight years, was something the City 

didn’t want to happen again. 

 

Councilmember Freitag asked if the City would now require sidewalks with temporary turnarounds. 

 

Woody said the City was now trying to avoid the turnaround situation that was in Councilmember 

Freitag’s subdivision. He said the City wanted it to be permanent and was encouraging the design of 

developments to not require those turnarounds.  

 

Alex said on this specific issue, the City tried to balance the interests and costs of the development 

community with the interests and impacts on the residents. He said the intention in this next developer 

meeting was to raise the issue and discuss the problem and find a way to resolve it.  

 

Alex said under the ordinances of the City, the City Engineer had the responsibility to consider all of the 

different nuances having to do with development guidelines. As development standards and development 

methods changed, the City had to adjust to that. Alex said in the past those development standards were 

not brought back to the Council, but to avoid the situation where the City was imposing a standard and 

have the developer say that you couldn’t ask them to do that, now on a yearly basis those were brought 



D  R  A  F  T 
 

 

Minutes of Layton City Council Work Meeting, February 5, 2015 
10

back to the Council for ratification. He said tonight, these were changes Staff felt were important to 

address. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said part of this was so that you didn’t have the last lot that didn’t have sidewalk for 

eight years.  

 

Woody said, as Council was aware, lighting was changed to reflect that the City would be installing 

lighting and not the developers. He mentioned changes to waterline laterals from copper pipe to PVC 

pipe.  

 

Alex said the idea would be to bring the standards back to the Council for approval after meeting with the 

development community.  

 

LEGISLATIVE UPDATE 

 

Gary Crane, City Attorney, brought the Council up to date on Legislative issues. He touched on wild land 

fire issues; shifting tax revenues for automobile sales from the city where the vehicle was sold to the city 

where the purchaser lived; GRAMA appeals process; mandate for live streaming of City meetings; 

assessment areas; body cameras; use of force and entry to homes; and municipal government 

amendments. 

 

Council and Staff discussed issues with some of the proposed legislation.  

 

Councilmember Brown mentioned some bills the ULCT was supporting regarding referendums and 

charter schools. 

 

Councilmember Freitag asked about Senator Harper’s bill on Community Development and wanting to 

put together a task force to have State involvement in tax subsidies so that cities weren’t cherry picking 

from each other. 

 

Gary said Senator Harper wanted to eliminate zoning for dollars, but multiple ideas were brought up with 

Senator Harper thinking that he had the solution. Gary said he hadn’t seen any bill yet.  

 

Councilmember Freitag said Taylorsville had suffered from surrounding cities taking away their 

businesses. He said rather than have individual cities make those decisions, Senator Harper wanted to 
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establish a State Task Force to review those issues. Councilmember Freitag said Senator Harper was the 

Community Development Director for Taylorsville.  

 

Gary said he would check into it.  

 

Mayor Stevenson asked when the legislation on the referendum issue would take effect if it were to pass. 

 

Gary said it would become effective May 1st of this year.  

 

Councilmember Day asked what the basis of the bill was. 

 

Gary said a referendum generally affected the entire city. He said the philosophy was that there ought to 

be the minimum of required petition signatures in all of the precincts in the city before the referendum 

could move forward.  

 

Councilmember Petro said what if it was only impacting one or two precincts; would it be citywide. 

 

Gary said referendums did not only affect one or two precincts. Referendums were voted on by the entire 

city, not just a small portion of the city. 

 

Councilmember Petro clarified that the petition signatures would need to come from the entire city. 

 

Councilmember Brown said yes; 50% of the precincts would have to have the required percentage of 

signatures on the petition.  

 

Councilmember Day asked if the percentages were changing. 

 

Gary said no.  

 

Mayor Stevenson asked if any bills relative to fiber had surfaced. 

 

Gary said no. He said there were FCC rulings indicating that states ought not to limit municipalities from 

building fiber networks. Gary said there were over 400 municipalities in the country that had municipal 

networks. He said there were 21 states that had enacted prohibitions on municipal networks. Gary said the 

FCC came out with their ruling indicating that states should not be allowed to limit broadband 
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connectivity. He said Tennessee challenged the ruling, and the FCC issued a ruling indicating that states 

could not do that; the Federal Government preempted the states.  

 

Jay Dansie, Layton City Resident, indicated that Gary should inform his neighbors that UTOPIA would 

not be free in that area. Mr. Dansie said the rumor was that the fiber being installed in that area would be 

free. 

 

Gary said nobody had been told that it would be free. He said his neighbors didn’t think that it would be 

free. 

 

Mr. Dansie indicated that Gary’s neighbors said he had told them that it would be free. 

 

Gary said that was not the case.  

 

MAYOR’S REPORT 

 

Mayor Stevenson mentioned that some decisions regarding Macquarie would be taking place.  He said he 

would keep the Council updated.  

 

Mayor Stevenson mentioned that the RAMP tax was being studied within the City and with the Parks and 

Recreation Commission.  

 

Mayor Stevenson asked Woody if he had any updates on the West Davis Corridor. He said there had been 

discussion about the alignment being pushed down some into the wetlands, or whether it would be pushed 

to the northeast some. 

 

Woody said things had been placed on hold with the Shared Solution presentations, but the City could 

move forward and not identify the specific location for the interchange. He said the transportation study 

could move forward and generalize the location. Woody said the impact fees could be put in and hold off 

on the decision for the location of the interchange until that information was available.  

 

Discussion suggested having a presentation at a future Work Meeting.  

 

Mayor Stevenson handed out a letter prepared by the City to give to the Shared Solution group. He 

suggested that the Council read the letter and see if any changes needed to be made. 
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Alex explained the information that was included in the letter. 

 

Mayor Stevenson asked if a formal decision had to be made in an open meeting, or if the letter could just 

be sent. 

 

Alex said he had checked with the Legal Department today and the letter indicated that the Mayor and 

Council were stating an opinion; they were not taking a formal action. He said a vote of acclamation 

could be taken to formalize it and then send the letter. Alex said if the Mayor and Council wanted to add 

emphasis, a resolution could be adopted at a later date. He said it wouldn’t be any more binding, but that 

could be done at the next meeting. 

 

Mayor Stevenson said this was basically the Council sharing their feelings; they asked how the Council 

felt about the Shared Solution, and this was the Council’s response.  

 

The meeting adjourned at 6:56 p.m. 

 

 

 

__________________________________ 

Thieda Wellman, City Recorder 
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MINUTES OF LAYTON CITY 

COUNCIL MEETING    FEBRUARY 5, 2015; 7:01 P.M. 

 

MAYOR AND COUNCILMEMBERS 

PRESENT:     MAYOR BOB STEVENSON, JOYCE BROWN, 

TOM DAY, JORY FRANCIS, SCOTT FREITAG 

AND JOY PETRO 

 

 

STAFF PRESENT:    ALEX JENSEN, GARY CRANE, BILL WRIGHT, 

PETER MATSON, KENT ANDERSEN AND TORI 

CAMPBELL 

 
 

 

The meeting was held in the Council Chambers of the Layton City Center. 

 

Mayor Stevenson opened the meeting and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Jay Dansie gave the invocation. 

Scouts and students were welcomed. 

  

MINUTES: 

 

MOTION: Councilmember Freitag moved and Councilmember Francis seconded to approve the minutes 

of: 

  Layton City Council Work Meeting – December 18, 2014; 

  Layton City Council Meeting – December 18, 2014; 

  Layton City Council Special Meeting – January 14, 2015; 

  Layton City Council Work Meeting – January 15, 2015; and 

  Layton City Council Meeting – January 15, 2015. 

 

The vote was unanimous to approve the minutes as written. 

 

MUNICIPAL EVENT ANNOUNCEMENTS: 

 

Councilmember Brown indicated that the Family Recreation Valentine’s Day Dance would be held on 

February 13th. She said this was a free activity that was a great family activity.  

 

Mayor Stevenson mentioned that he had spent most of the afternoon at Hill Air Force Base. He said it was 

wonderful to see what was happening up there and how it would help the community in the future. 
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Mayor Stevenson mentioned the Sounds of Freedom that would be held on June 13th, which would also 

include recognition of Veterans. 

 

PRESENTATIONS: 

 

YEARS OF SERVICE AWARDS 

 

Alex Jensen, City Manager, presented Service Awards to Staff that had been with the City for 20 or more 

years. The Mayor and Council congratulated Staff as they come forward to receive their awards.  

 

Alex and Mayor Stevenson thanked the Staff and their spouses and families for their service and support. 

 

CONSENT AGENDA: 

 

WEBER STATE UNIVERSITY CENTER FOR COMMUNITY ENGAGED LEARNING – KEYS 

TO OUR COMMUNITIES AWARD – RESOLUTION 15-04 

 

Mayor Stevenson said the Center for Community Engaged Learning at Weber State University was 

established in 2007. He said the Center’s mission was to engage students, faculty and staff members in 

service, democratic engagement and community research to promote civic participation, build community 

capacity, enhance the educational experience, and enrich the community. Mayor Stevenson said since its 

inception, over 44,000 students had contributed more than 942,000 hours of community engagement with an 

estimated dollar equivalent of $17,000,000. He said Layton City was recognizing the Center by participating 

with Weber State University in giving them the Keys to Our Communities Award. Mayor Stevenson said the 

presentation would take place in a few days at Weber State. He said Resolution 15-04 outlined the City’s 

support.  

 

COMMERCIAL CONDOMINIUM PLAT APPROVAL – THURGOOD PROFESSIONAL 

CONDOMINIUM PLAZA – 1449 NORTH 1200 WEST 

 

Bill Wright, Community and Economic Development Director, said this was a commercial condominium 

plat approval for the Thurgood Professional Condominium Plaza located at 1449 North 1200 West. He 

identified the property on a map. Bill said the applicant was Bob Thurgood and the request was for approval 

of a condominium plat on an existing building. He said the desire was to separate ownership of the building 
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between three entities that would occupy the building. Bill said the Planning Commission recommended 

approval and Staff supported that recommendation. 

 

FINAL PLAT APPROVALS – MAJOR ESTATES SUBDIVISION PHASES 1 AND 2 – 

APPROXIMATELY 72 NORTH 3200 WEST 

 

Bill Wright said this was final plat approval for Major Estates Subdivision, Phases 1 and 2, located at 

approximately 72 North 3200 West. He said the property contained approximately 17.75 acres. Bill said in 

April 2014 the Planning Commission approved the preliminary plat for the subdivision and they had since 

been working on details of the subdivision. He said Phase 1 would begin on the western portion of the 

property at 3200 West and would proceed toward the power corridor and would contain 23 lots; Phase 2 

would contain 18 lots. Bill said the subdivision was zoned R-S and all of the lots met the requirements of the 

zone. He said the subdivision would include a roundabout located at the midpoint of a ½ mile long road 

through the subdivision. Bill said the roundabout would provide connection to the properties to the north and 

south for future development access, and provide traffic calming on the long street. He said the Planning 

Commission recommended approval and Staff supported that recommendation. 

 

Councilmember Petro asked if the entire road would be completed or only through Phase 1. 

 

Bill said they would begin at Phase 1 and the road would be finished, along with the roundabout, during 

Phase 2. He stated that the fence was in the process of being built. 

 

Councilmember Petro asked when Phase 2 would be started.  

 

Jeff Taylor, Developer, said in about 18 months. 

 

PARCEL SPLIT – ANN WILLIAMS – 884 EAST ROSEWOOD LANE 

Bill Wright said this was a parcel split request from Ann Williams for property located at 884 East 

Rosewood Lane. He said the desire was to split the property to allow for an additional building lot. Bill said 

after the split, the parcels would contain close to ½ acre each. He said there was an existing home on one of 

the parcels. Bill identified the property on a map. He said there were some outbuildings on the second parcel 

that would have to be removed before a building permit could be issued. Bill said the Planning Commission 

recommended approval and Staff supported that recommendation.  
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PARCEL SPLIT – GREEN CHERRY LANE – 1604 EAST CHERRY LANE 

 

Bill Wright said this was a parcel split request for property located at approximately 1604 East Cherry Lane. 

He said the applicant was Ed Green. Bill said the purpose was to split the property so that an existing home 

would be on a separate parcel from the remaining property. He said the property was zoned R-1-8. Bill said 

the Planning Commission recommended approval and Staff supported that recommendation.  

 

Councilmember Brown asked about the road narrowing at this point.  

 

Bill said this parcel split would not require the road to be widened at this point. He said that would come at 

the time when there was an application for a subdivision.  

 

Ed Green mentioned his intent for this parcel split. 

 

MOTION: Councilmember Brown moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Councilmember 

Freitag seconded the motion, which passed unanimously. 

 

PUBLIC HEARINGS: 

 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT (CDBG) ANNUAL ACTION PLAN FOR 

FISCAL YEAR 2015-2016 

 

Kent Andersen, Community and Economic Development Deputy Director, said as part of the CDBG grant, 

the City was required to develop an Annual Action Plan, which would outline how the City would allocate 

its allotment of CDBG funds for the upcoming program year. He said this public hearing was the first of two 

required public hearings. Kent mentioned some of the things CDBG funds were use for, including the homes 

that were built in partnership with the Davis School District, and reconstruction of the train station building.  

 

Kent said the City received $307,000 in funding in the current year. He said there was a 15% cap on funds 

that could be allocated to public service organizations. Kent said the City would be accepting applications 

from nonprofit organizations for the upcoming fund year, which ran from July 1, 2015, to June 30, 2016.  

 

Mayor Stevenson asked if he knew how much money the City would be receiving. 
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Kent said he hadn’t seen the allocation amounts for this year. He said he understood that it would be similar 

to the current year. 

 

Mayor Stevenson opened the meeting for public input.  

 

Karlene Kidman, Layton Community Action Council, indicated that she was the Director of Layton Youth 

Court. She expressed appreciation to the City for their support of the Youth Court. Ms. Kidman explained the 

Youth Court program. She said they were in their 17th year and they had heard over 1,750 cases with a 

completion rate last year of 94%. Ms. Kidman said they had trained over 528 youth to run the court; of those 

members eight were practicing attorneys, one was in law school, two were physician assistants, two were in 

medical school, 17 had gone on to receive Master’s Degrees, and over 98% had completed at least 

Associate’s Degrees. She said 7% were former offenders who came to Youth Court and were now members 

of the Court. She reviewed statistical information about the success of the Youth Court program and the 

number of volunteer hours they gave to the City. Ms. Kidman asked that the City continue to fund Youth 

Court through the CDBG grant.  

 

Councilmember Day said the Youth Court did a good job. 

 

Kendra Wyckoff, Executive Director Safe Harbor, expressed appreciation to the City for their support. She 

explained the services proved by Safe Harbor and how CDBG funds had helped them provide services to 

residents. Ms. Wyckoff asked for the City’s continued support.  

 

Mayor Stevenson said this money was used to support some wonderful groups.  

 

MOTION:  Councilmember Francis moved to close the public hearing. Councilmember Petro seconded the 

motion, which passed unanimously. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 7:44 p.m. 

 

 

 

 

________________________________ 
Thieda Wellman, City Recorder 



LAYTON CITY COUNCIL MEETING
AGENDA ITEM COVER SHEET 

  
Item Number:  4.A.
   
Subject:  
Proclamation - National Fair Housing Month
   
Background:  
The Mayor will proclaim April as National Fair Housing Month.
  
Alternatives:  
N/A
  
Recommendation:  
N/A
  



Whereas, the month of April, 2015 has been designated as National Fair 
Housing Month by the U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Development; 
and

Whereas, April marks the 47th anniversary of the passage of the Federal Fair 
Housing Law, Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968, as amended, which 
enunciates a national policy of fair housing without regard to race, color, 
national origin, religion, sex, financial status or disability and encourages fair 
housing opportunities for all citizens; and

Whereas, the City of Layton receives a direct allocation from the U.S. 
Department of Housing & Urban Development Community Development 
Block Grant (CDBG) Program for the development of affordable housing and 
public services in the City; and

Whereas, the City of Layton continues to utilize CDBG allocations to 
remove barriers to affordable housing, provide supportive services to 
vulnerable and at risk populations, and improve the quality of life to the 
residents of the community; and 

Whereas, the City of Layton welcomes opportunities to reaffirm our 
commitment to the principal of fair housing including participation in the 
Davis County: Fair Housing Equity Assessment and Regional Analysis of 
Impediments; and

Whereas, the U.S. Department of Housing & Urban Development has 
determined that the theme of this year’s Fair Housing month is “Fair 
Housing is Your Right. Use it!”

Now Therefore, Be It Resolved that I, Robert J Stevenson, Mayor of Layton 
City, Utah, along with the Layton City Council, do hereby proclaim April, 
2015, as Layton City Fair Housing Month.

In Witness Whereof:  I have caused the Seal of the City of Layton, Utah, to 
be affixed on this 19th day of March 2015.

Mayor_________________________ Date___________________________
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Item Number:  4.B.
   
Subject:  
Proclamation - 2014-2015 Layton High School Boys Varsity Basketball Team
   
Background:  
The Mayor and Council will recognize the 2014-2015 Layton High School Boys Varsity Basketball Team as 
5A State Champions.
  
Alternatives:  
N/A
  
Recommendation:  
N/A
  



Whereas, the 2014-2015 Layton High School Boys Varsity Basketball Team 
experienced unparalleled success within the State this year; and 

Whereas, the Layton High School basketball program is centered around hard 
work, dedication, honor, class and pride; and 

Whereas, six  players received recognition as All Region, one player received 
recognition as 1st Team All Region, one player was chosen for the All Tournament 
1st Team and one player was chosen as the State Tournament Most Valuable 
Player; and 

Whereas, the team started the season with a 0-4 record, then 1-5 and then went 17-
2 over the last 19 games; and

Whereas, the last time Layton High School won a State Basketball Championship 
was in 1988 and that year the team also started with a 1-5 record and went 17-2 
over the last 19 games; and

Whereas, the Lancers set the 5A record this season for the longest winning streak 
with thirteen consecutive wins; and

Whereas, the first and last wins of the year were against Brighton High School; and

Whereas, the team represented not only their school, but the community of Layton. 

Now, Therefore, Layton City proclaims its recognition of the 2014-2015 Layton 
High School Boys Varsity Basketball Team as 5A State Champions.

In Witness Whereof, I have hereunto set my hand, and caused the Seal of the City 
of Layton, Utah, to be affixed on this 19th day of March 2015.

 Mayor_______________________________         Date_____________________
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Item Number:  5.A.
   
Subject:  
Mutual Aid Interlocal Agreement for Utah Public Works Emergency Management - Resolution 15-16
   
Background:  
The purpose of this Agreement is to assist local governments in helping one another in times of need.  It 
provides a method whereby a local government or agency that has sustained damage from a natural or 
manmade disaster can obtain emergency assistance, in the form of personnel, equipment, materials and other 
associated services, from other participating agencies.  The Agreement provides procedures for assistance 
and reimbursement of expenses, and supports and compliments the Utah Mutual Aid Agreement (UAC 
R704-2).

Participating agencies maintain their right of refusal for whatever reason they may have.  There is no 
obligation for a participating agency to render assistance to another.  It should be noted that 
the UTWARN (Utah Water Wastewater Response Network) Agreement was used as a basis for this 
Agreement, and the UTWARN Agreement has been accepted by over 85 participating agencies throughout 
the state of Utah.

After entering into this Agreement, participating agencies are encouraged to continue to be active supporters 
of this Agreement by organizing annual emergency management training exercises, making sure that all 
equipment lists are current, sending a representative to the APWA (American Public Works Association) Fall 
Conference and being ready to assist other participating agencies in the event of flooding, severe weather, 
fires, earthquakes and other natural or manmade emergencies.
  
Alternatives:  
Alternatives are to 1) Adopt Resolution 15-16 and the Mutual Aid Interlocal Agreement For Utah Public 
Works Emergency Management; 2) Adopt  Resolution 15-16 with any amendments the Council deems 
appropriate; or 3) Not adopt Resolution 15-16 and remand to Staff with directions.
  
Recommendation:  
Staff recommends the Council adopt Resolution 15-16 and the Mutual Aid Interlocal Agreement For Utah 
Public Works Emergency Management.
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Item Number:  5.B.
   
Subject:  
Notification to the Davis County Commission of Layton City’s Intent to Submit an Opinion Question to 
Layton City Residents Regarding a RAMP Tax - Resolution 15-17
   
Background:  
Utah State Code authorizes a City to submit an opinion question to its voters as to whether or not the City 
should impose a local sales and use tax of 0.1% to finance recreation, arts, museums and park facilities and 
the operating expenses of these facilities. Before Layton can place this opinion question to its voters, Layton 
City must first submit, to the Davis County Commission, a written notice of intent to submit the opinion 
question to the residents of Layton City. Once that notice has been submitted to the County, the County has 
sixty days to respond to the City. The County must provide Layton with either a resolution stating that Davis 
County does not seek to impose a countywide local RAMP tax or provide written notice that the County will 
submit an opinion question to the County voters as to whether Davis County should impose a county wide 
RAMP tax.  
  
Alternatives:  
Alternatives are to 1) Adopt Resolution 15-17 to notify the Davis County Commission of Layton City's intent 
to submit an opinion question to Layton City residents regarding a RAMP tax; 2) Adopt Resolution 15-17 
with any amendments the Council deems appropriate; or 3) Not adopt Resolution 15-17 and remand to Staff 
with directions. 
  
Recommendation:  
Staff recommends the Council adopt Resolution 15-17 to notify the Davis County Commission of Layton 
City's intent to submit an opinion question to Layton City residents regarding a RAMP tax.
  





LAYTON CITY COUNCIL MEETING
AGENDA ITEM COVER SHEET 

  
Item Number:  5.C.
   
Subject:  
Parcel Split – Angelika Paxman – Approximately 2500 East 475 North
   
Background:  
The applicant, Angelika Paxman, is requesting parcel split approval to separate a parcel into two parcels for 
the purpose of building a future single family home.
  
Alternatives:  
Alternatives are to 1) Grant parcel split approval to Angelika Paxman subject to meeting all Staff 
requirements as outlined in Staff memorandums; or 2) Deny granting parcel split approval.
  
Recommendation:  
On March 10, 2015, the Planning Commission unanimously recommended the Council approve the Angelika 
Paxman parcel split subject to meeting all Staff requirements as outlined in Staff memorandums.

Staff supports the recommendation of the Planning Commission.
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Item Number:  5.D.
   
Subject:  
Amend Layton Municipal Code - Title 20 Appendix A, Freeway Sign Corridor Map; Section 20.01.020 
Definitions; Section 20.04.120 (2) Detached Signs; Height Limits; Section 20.05.030 Square Footage and 
Location Allowed - Ordinance 15-12
   
Background:  
Title 20 of the Layton Municipal Code governs regulations for signage within the City. Special provisions for 
detached signs are allowed for signage located in the downtown corridor area. The term downtown corridor 
does not adequately describe areas in proximity to the freeway. Also, to reflect recent infrastructure 
improvements and city gateways, Appendix A – Freeway Sign Corridor Map, a map illustrating the corridor, 
needs to be expanded. The map was last updated on November 24, 2009. 

The proposed amendment will rename the Downtown Corridor to Freeway Sign Corridor and update 
Appendix A – Freeway Sign Corridor Map to include additional areas adjacent to the freeway. The 
amendments will promote business and encourage future development.
  
Alternatives:  
Alternatives are to 1) Adopt Ordinance 15-12 amending the Layton Municipal Code, Title 20 Appendix A, 
Freeway Sign Corridor Map, Section 20.01.020 Definitions; Section 20.04.120 (2) Detached Signs; Height 
Limits; Section 20.05.030 Square Footage and Location Allowed; or 2) Not Adopt Ordinance 15-12 and keep 
the Layton Municipal Code as is.
  
Recommendation:  
Staff recommends the Council adopt Ordinance 15-12 amending the Layton Municipal Code, Title 20 
Appendix A, Freeway Sign Corridor Map, Section 20.01.020 Definitions; Section 20.04.120 (2) Detached 
Signs; Height Limits; Section 20.05.030 Square Footage and Location Allowed.
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